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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

MICHAEL BROWN,                   )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 84-0516
                                 )
WILLIAM B. BRYANT COMPANY and    )
GREYHOND LINES, INC.,            )
                                 )
     Respondents,                )
and                              )
                                 )
FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN      )
RELATIONS,                       )
                                 )
     Intervenor.                 )
_________________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, James E. Bradwell, held a public hearing in this
case on May 25, 1984, in Ocala, Florida.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Michael Brown, pro se
                      1630 North West 9 Street
                      Ocala, Florida  32675

     For Respondent:  E. G. Musleh, Esquire
     (William B.      Post Office Box 924
     Bryant Company)  Ocala, Florida  32678

     For Respondent:  L. Gene Lemon, Esquire
     (Greyhound       1742 Greyhound Tower
     Lines, Inc.)     Phoenix, Arizona  85077
                              and
                      Paula Coffman, Esquire
                      Post Office Box 159
                      Ocala, Florida  32678

     For Intervenor:  No appearance.

                                ISSUE

     The issue presented herein concerns whether or not Respondent unlawfully
discriminated against Petitioner, Michael Brown, on the basis of his race.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  At the outset of the hearing herein, Respondents moved to dismiss the
Petition herein based on a claimed lack of jurisdiction over the Respondents
because of Petitioner's failure to allege that the Respondents were employers
within the meaning of Section 760.02(6), Florida Statutes.  Additionally,
Respondent, William B. Bryant Company, alleged that the Petition was untimely in
that it was not filed within 180 days of the occurrence of the alleged unlawful
employment practice as set forth in Rule 22T-9.01(2), Florida Administrative
Code.

     2.  Respondent, William B. Bryant Company, introduced payroll records for
all times relevant herein.  1/  An examination of those records reveals that
Respondent William B. Bryant Company has not employed 15 or more employees for
each working day in each of 20 or more calendar weeks in the current or
preceding calendar year.  Based thereon, Respondent William B. Bryant Company is
not an employer within the meaning of the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended.
Section 23.162(6) and 23.167(10), Florida Statutes (1981).

     3.  Additionally, an examination of the Station Agreement entered into by
and between Greyhound Lines, Inc., a California corporation with offices at 431
Greyhound Tower, Phoenix, Arizona, and William Boyd Bryant, d/b/a William B.
Bryant Company, which has a contractual agreement to provide services at
Respondent Greyhound Lines, Inc., Ocala, Florida terminal, is not an employer of
either Michael Brown, Petitioner, or William B. Bryant Company.  Based thereon,
it is determined that Respondent Greyhound Lines, Inc. is not an employer of
Petitioner within the The meaning of the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended.
Sections 23.162(6) and 23.167(1), Florida Statutes (1981).

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     4.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter and the parties to this action.  Chapter 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     5.  The parties were duly noticed pursuant to the notice provisions of
Chapter 120 and Rule Chapters 22T and 28-5, Florida Administrative Code.

     6.  The authority of the Intervenor, Florida Commission on Human Relations,
is derived from Chapter 760, Florida Statutes, and Rule Chapter 22T, Florida
Administrative Code.

     7.  Respondent, William B. Bryant Company, having failed to employ 15 or
more employees for each working day in each of 20 or more calendar weeks in the
current or preceding year, is not an employer within the meaning of the Human
Rights Act of 1977.  (Sections 23.162(6) and 23.167(10), Florida Statutes
(1981)).

     8.  Respondent, Greyhound Lines, Inc., is not an employer of Petitioner
Michael Brown or Respondent William B. Bryant Company and based on the facts
introduced herein is not an employer subject to the Commission's jurisdiction
over the issues raised in the Complaint as filed by the Petitioner herein.  2/
Sections 23.162(r) and 23.167(1), Florida Statutes (1981).



                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is
hereby recommended that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final
Order dismissing the Petition filed herein.

     RECOMMENDED this 21st day of June, 1984, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                        ___________________________________
                        JAMES E. BRADWELL, Hearing Officer
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        The Oakland Building
                        2009 Apalachee Parkway
                        Tallahassee, Florida  32301
                        (904) 488-9675

                        Filed with the Clerk of the
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        this 21st day of June, 1984.

                             ENDNOTES

1/  Petitioner was employed as a clerk for William B. Bryant Company at its
Ocala, Florida terminal from 1977 through November 2, 1982.

2/  Based on this jurisdictional determination, no finding is made herein on
Respondent Bryant's claim that the Petition should be dismissed because it was
untimely filed.
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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

MICHAEL L. COYLE,                )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 84-0517
                                 )
LINDSAY NEWSPAPERS, INC.,        )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

          A formal evidentiary hearing was held in this case on May 22, 1984, in
Sarasota, Florida, before Michael M. Parrish, a duly designated Hearing Officer
of the Division of Administrative Hearings.  The appearances at the hearing were
as follows:

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Michael L. Coyle, pro se.
                      2332 Hively Street
                      Sarasota, Florida  33581

     For Respondent:  Frank J. Holroyd, Jr., Esquire
                      1900 Main Street
                      Sarasota, Florida  33577

     At the hearing the following exhibits were admitted into evidence without
objection:  Petitioner's Exhibits numbered 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 13, 14,
15, 16, 17, 18, and 19,  1/  and Respondent's Exhibits numbered 1 through 8.  At
the hearing the Petitioner testified on his own behalf and also called as a
witness Susan Schmidt, who supervises employees in the production department of
the Sarasota Shopping Guide.  The Respondent called as a witness Charles
McColley, who is the Personnel Manager of the Sarasota Herald-Tribune, the
newspaper published by Lindsay Newspapers, Inc. (hereinafter "Lindsay
Newspapers").  The Hearing Officer allowed the parties 20 days within which to
submit post-hearing memorandums and proposed findings and conclusions.  The
Petitioner submitted a timely post-hearing memorandum.  The Respondent did not.

                              ISSUE

     The issue in this case is whether the employer, Lindsay Newspapers,
committed an unlawful employment practice within the meaning of Section
760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, by discharging or otherwise discriminating
against Mr. Coyle because of Mr. Coyle's handicap.



                            BACKGROUND

     On November 8, 1982, Mr. Michael L. Coyle filed a Complaint of
Discrimination with the Florida Commission on Human Relations asserting that he
had been discharged and discriminated against because of a handicap, namely, an
arthritic knee.  The initial complaint was investigated by the Florida
Commission on Human Relations and, by determination dated January 9, 1983, the
Executive Director of the Commission concluded that ". . . there is no
reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice has occurred. .
."  Thereafter, Mr. Coyle filed a timely Petition for Relief and the case was
transferred to the Division of Administrative Hearings for an evidentiary
hearing.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     Based on the testimony of the witnesses and the exhibits admitted into
evidence, I make the following findings of fact:

                 Findings regarding the operations
                 and policies of Lindsay Newspapers

     1.  Lindsay Newspapers is a newspaper publishing company.  Until July of
1982 Lindsay Newspapers published the Sarasota Journal and the Sarasota Herald-
Tribune.  In July of 1982 publication of the Sarasota Journal was discontinued
and approximately 45 employees of Lindsay Newspapers were laid off.  (Testimony
of McColley)

     2.  Lindsay Newspapers has over 600 employees, including 70 or 80 composing
room employees who work varying shifts.  The newspaper presently published by
Lindsay Newspapers is a daily paper with a circulation of 105,000 copies.
(Testimony of McColley)

     3.  The Lindsay Newspapers employees who work as compositors are required
to do their work standing up.  The company neither provides nor permits stools
to be used by compositors.  Compositors normally work a shift of seven and one-
half hours, five times per week.  There are shifts around the clock.  The job
duties of a compositor involve composing pages for the newspaper and working
with hot and cold type.  (Testimony of Coyle, testimony of McColley, Petitioner
Exhibits 9 and 10).

     4.  Over the years Lindsay Newspapers has hired several handicapped
employees in various positions, including a deaf-mute and people with
psychological problems.  (Testimony of McColley)

     5.  Lindsay Newspapers has a disability leave policy which is described as
follows in the Employees' Handbook:

          LNI employees will be granted leave for
          temporary disability upon written
          recommendation of an approved physician.
          Return to work from such leaves will also be
          subject to written recommendations of an
          approved physician.

          Disability leave is without pay although
          accumulated paid sick leave time may be used.



          Disability Insurance payments may be applied
          for after the first 15 days of continuous
          disability if the employee has chosen to
          participate in Salary Continuation Insurance.
          The employee should discuss benefits with the
          Employee Benefits Office as soon as possible
          following approval of the leave request.

          Provisions of the Workers' Compensation laws
          apply to job-related disabilities.

          LNI will endeavor to find a suitable job for
          an employee upon his return from extended
          disability leave.

     6.  Leave is also a policy of Lindsay Newspapers to limit the duration of
leaves of absence due to temporary disability to a period of six months.  An
employee who is on a disability leave of absence may return to his position at
any time prior to the expiration of the six month period.  An employee who has
been on a disability leave of absence is required to obtain a doctor's
certificate that he is able to return to work before actually coming back to
work.  If the employee is not able to return to work at the end of six-month
period of disability leave, the employee is terminated.  Lindsay Newspapers has
terminated employees other than Mr. Coyle who were unable to return to work
after six months of disability leave of absence.  (Testimony of McColley,
Petitioner Exhibits 9 and 10, Respondent Exhibits 3 and 4).

                Findings regarding the nature and
                duration of Mr. Coyle's employment
                    with Lindsay Newspapers

     7.  Mr. Michael L. Coyle began his employment with Lindsay Newspapers in
May of 1968 and was continuously employed by the same company until his
termination on October 21, 1982.  During the period of his employment with
Lindsay Newspapers, Mr. Coyle was employed as a compositor.  That job required
him to to work a shift of seven and one-half hours, five days per week.  All of
the compositors were required to do their work standing up.  Mr. Coyle did not
have any physical difficulty performing the duties of his job until a few months
before April of 1982.

             Findings regarding Mr. Coyle's physical
             condition and his request for disability
                       leave of absence

     8.  Several months prior to April of 1982, Mr. Coyle began to experience
discomfort in his left knee, which discomfort was greater when he had to stand
for long periods of time.  The knee discomfort increased to the point where Mr.
Coyle felt he should have it checked by a doctor.  On April 7, 1982, Mr. Coyle
was examined by his family doctor, Dr. Terry Polevoy.  On that date Dr. Polevoy
wrote a note stating that Mr. Coyle was able to return to work, but that Mr.
Coyle's left knee needed rest and that Mr. Coyle should not do any "heavy work."
Dr. Polevoy also suggested that Mr. Coyle arrange to be examined by a
specialist.  (Testimony of Coyle, Petitioner Exhibit 1)

     9.  At the suggestion of his family doctor, Mr. Coyle went to see a Dr.
Greenwood.  Dr. Greenwood examined Mr. Coyle on April 15 and 20, 1982, and wrote
a report which included the following:



          I have advised the patient to minimize to the
          extent possible his weight bearing activities
          both at work and at home.  I have further
          advised him that [if] a prolonged continuation
          of his present occupation seems to keep his
          symptoms aggravated to a point where there
          appears to be no possibility of a spontaneous
          resolution that he consider seeking different
          employment.  I do not consider him disabled
          but have recommended that he solicit from his
          employer the possibility of a more sedentary
          occupation.  The patient has indicated to me
          that he intends to go on some type of salary
          continuation program which apparently is a
          type of disability benefit program.  If such a
          period of medical (sic) can be provided the
          patient it undoubtedly will result in some
          improvement in his knee.  Nevertheless, I do
          not consider the patient incapable of
          performing his previous occupation although it
          certainly would be detrimental to his progress
          and might prevent further improvement to the
          point of requiring that he seek a different
          type of job.

(Testimony of Coyle, Petitioner Exhibit 9)

     10.  As a result of the discomfort in his left knee, Mr. Coyle made a
written request for a leave of absence for a period beginning April 21, 1982,
and ending not later than October 21, 1982.  As part of that request for leave
of absence, Mr. Coyle signed a statement reading as follows:

          I understand that if I do not return to
          work on not later than 10-21-82 or request
          an extension of my leave at least one week
          before the expiration of my leave, the
          Company will consider that I have voluntarily
          quit my job.

(Respondent Exhibit 6)

     11.  Mr. Coyle's request for disability leave of absence was approved by
Lindsay Newspapers on the basis of the doctor's report to the effect that even
though Mr. Coyle was not disabled it might be beneficial for his knee condition
for him to take some time off.  Mr. Coyle also filed a claim for disability
benefits under the Salary Continuation Plan.  The insurance company that
underwrote the Salary Continuation Plan initially refused to pay benefits to Mr.
Coyle because of the doctor's opinion that Mr. Coyle was not disabled.  Later
on, after Mr. Coyle retained an attorney to represent him in the claim against
the insurance company, the insurance company reversed its decision and paid
Coyle disability benefits retroactive to April 7, 1982.  These disability
benefits are equal to 70 percent of Mr. Coyle's regular pay.  (Testimony of
Coyle, Testimony of McColley, Petitioner Exhibit 4, Respondent Exhibits 1, 2, 3,
4)



     12.  Mr. Coyle also filed a claim for unemployment compensation benefits
shortly after his leave of absence began and in conjunction with that claim he
was examined by Dr. Ronald I. Weitzner on May 5, 1982.  Dr. Weitzner prepared a
Certificate of Examining Physician based on his examination of Mr. Coyle.  In
that certificate Dr. Weitzner concluded that Mr. Coyle's ailment consisted of
"early degenerative changes," that Mr. Coyle was not disabled, and that Mr.
Coyle was able to resume his former occupation full time.  Dr. Weitzner's
ultimate conclusion was that Mr. Coyle had never been disabled from work.  Dr.
Weitzner did add the following comment at the end of his examination
certificate:  "Recommended to patient to ask employer for a position where he is
not required to stand for long periods of time. . . so that the standing would
not aggravate his symptoms." (Petitioner Exhibits 2 and 3)

     13.  None of the doctors that Mr. Coyle saw during 1982 told him to quit
his job.  (Petitioner Exhibit 10)

     14.  In April of 1982, prior to going on disability leave, Mr. Coyle
discussed with Mr. McColley the possibility of making some changes in Mr.
Coyle's employment situation in order to reduce the amount of time Mr. Coyle
would have to spend standing on his feet on the job.  Mr. Coyle made the
following alternative requests.

            (1) That he be permitted to bring a stool
          to work and do his work sitting down;
            (2) That he be permitted to take rest
          breaks if his knee started to bother him
          and make up the lost time by working later
          (i.e., be placed on light duty);
            (3) That he be transferred to another position
          in the newspaper which required less
          standing; or
            (4) That he be retrained for another position
          in the newspaper which required less standing.

          All of Mr. Coyle's alternative requests were denied by Lindsay
Newspapers.  (Testimony of Mr. Coyle.)

     15.  Mr. McColley explored the possibility of allowing Mr. Coyle to use a
stool at work and do his work in a seated position.  It was ultimately
determined that the placement of stools in the composing room would be safety
hazard to all employees working in that area due to the narrowness of the aisles
between the desks.  (Testimony of McColley)

     16.  The period during which Mr. Coyle was on disability leave of absence
was a very difficult time for Lindsay Newspapers to be making special
accommodations for an employee.  Lindsay Newspapers had been publishing two
newspapers, the Sarasota Herald-Tribune and the Sarasota Journal, but during
July of 1982 it discontinued publication of the Sarasota Journal.  As a result
of discontinuing the Sarasota Journal, Lindsay Newspapers had to lay off about
45 employees for lack of work.  Thus, there were lots of other employees that
Lindsay Newspapers was also trying to help find work for.  Mr. McColley tried to
find another position for Mr. Coyle, but was unsuccessful in that effort.  Part
of Mr. McColley's problem in that regard was that he was also trying to relocate
the 45 laid-off employees.  Many of the laid-off employees had to find jobs with



other employers.  Mr. Coyle would have been transferred to a linotype operator
position if Mr. Coyle had possessed the necessary typing skills.  Also, Mr.
Coyle would have been assigned to some form of light duty if Lindsay Newspapers
had had any light duty tasks that needed to be performed.  However, there were
no light duty tasks that needed to be done at that time.  (Testimony of Mr.
McColley, Petitioner Exhibit 13)

     17.  About a week before the end of Mr. Coyle's six-month disability leave,
Mr. Coyle went to see Mr. McColley to discuss what alternatives were available
to him.  Mr. Coyle, requested an extension of his disability leave period.  Mr.
McColley told him the request was denied because it was against company policy
to grant disability leave for more than six months.  Mr. Coyle was then told
that if he did not return to work by October 21, 1984, he would be terminated.
Mr. Coyle was also told that, consistent with company policy, before he could
return to work after a period of disability leave he would have to have a
doctor's certificate stating that he was physically able to perform his job
duties.  To facilitate compliance with this requirement, Mr. McColley made an
appointment for Mr. Coyle to be examined by a company doctor on October 21,
1982.  Mr. Coyle believed that his knee condition had not gotten any better and
he felt that it would be futile for him to return to work in a position that
required him to stand for long periods.  Mr. Coyle did not appear for his
appointment with the company doctor.  When the failure to appear was reported to
Mr. McColley, Mr. McColley terminated Mr. Coyle's employment with Lindsay
Newspapers.  The written Termination Notice gave the following reason for
termination:  "Failed to return to work after being on leave of absence for
maximum of six (6) months."  (Testimony of Coyle, testimony of McColley,
Respondent Exhibits 3, 4, and 8)

     18.  At all times material to this case Mr. Coyle has been physically able
to perform all of the duties of his job at Lindsay Newspapers.  At no time
material to this case has Mr. Coyle been physically disabled to the extent that
he could not perform all of the duties of his job at Lindsay Newspapers.
Although the condition in Mr. Coyle's knee causes him some physical discomfort,
it is not a disabling condition.  2/

                   ANALYSIS OF THE ISSUES

     19.  In making the foregoing findings of fact I have incorporated a
substantial majority of the proposed findings of fact which appear in the
Petitioner's Post Hearing Memorandum under the caption "Facts."  The findings I
have made on the subject of Mr. Coyle's physical condition and the conclusions
of his doctors differ from Mr. Coyle's proposed findings on these subjects
because his proposed findings are based only on the evidence which favors his
view of the case and fail to take into consideration the totality of the
evidence on these matters.  Similarly, my findings of fact on the subject of the
employer's efforts at accommodating Mr. Coyle's requests differ from his
proposed findings on this subject.  Although the employer did not, in fact, make
the accommodations requested by Mr. Coyle, the failure to do so comes closer to
inability to do so rather than refusal to do so; the employer did try.

     20.  Turning now to the applicable statutory provisions, Section
760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, provides that it is an unlawful employment
practice for an employer.

          (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse to
          hire any individual, or otherwise to
          discriminate against any individual with



          respect to compensation, terms, conditions,
          or privileges of employment, because of such
          individual's race, color, religion, sex,
          national origin, age, handicap, or marital
          status.  (emphasis added)

     21.  However, Section 760.10(8)(a), Florida Statutes, states that it is not
an unlawful employment practice for an employer to:

          (a) Take or fail to take any action on the
          basis of religion, sex, national origin, age,
          handicap, or martial status in those certain
          instances in which religion, sex, national
          origin, age, absence of a particular handicap,
          or marital status is a bona fide occupational
          qualification reasonably necessary for the
          performance of the particular employment to
          which such action or inaction is related.
          (emphasis added)

     22.  At the risk of stating the obvious, an individual seeking relief on
the grounds that he was discharged or discriminated against because of his
handicap must first prove the existence of the handicap.  The Petitioner in this
case has failed to do so.  To the contrary, the competent substantial evidence
in this case establishes that at all times material to this case Mr. Coyle was
not disabled from the performance of his job duties.  While some accommodation
of Mr. Coyle's requests would have no doubt made Mr. Coyle more comfortable at
work, the record evidence establishes that none of the requested accommodations
were necessary for Mr. Coyle to be able to perform all of the customary duties
of his position.  While Mr. Coyle may have been unwilling to work under
circumstances that caused him to feel discomfort in his knee, he was not
incapacitated by that condition and three doctors agreed that there was no
medical reason for him not to continue working at his regular job.

     23.  The term "handicap" is not defined in Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.
Due to the absence of a statutory definition, the Florida Commission on Human
Relations has held, consistent with Gaulden v. Kirk, 47 So.2d 567 (Fla. 1950),
that the term "handicap" should be given its ordinary meaning and that such
meaning can be found in the dictionary.  See:  Hydu v. Arab Pest Control
Company, FCHR Case No. 80-0592, FCHR Order No. 82-070 (Nov. 26, 1982); Fenesy v.
GTE Data Services, Inc., III FALR 1764A (Aug. 3, 1981).  Accord Brannon v. The
Brevard County Sheriff's Department, IV FALR 604A (Feb. 23, 1982).

     24.  Webster's Third New International Dictionary (unabridge 1976 edition),
at p. 1027, contains the following definition of the term "handicap" insofar as
the term refers to the condition or circumstances of a person:  "a disadvantage
that makes achievement unusually difficult; esp:  a physical disability that
limits the capacity to work."  Mr. Coyle did not have, at any time material to
this case, a handicap as defined in the dictionary.  The doctors who examined
him in 1982 did not find that his condition made achievement "unusually
difficult," nor did they find that his condition limited his "capacity to work."
To the contrary, all three doctors found him fit to continue his customary
occupation and all concluded that he was not disabled.  3/



     25.  Inasmuch as Mr. Coyle did not have a handicap within the meaning of
Chapter 760, Florida Statutes, the employer's actions complained of in this case
cannot be found to have been motivated by any unlawful consideration.  It is
sufficient to note that the employer had a legitimate purpose for its long-
standing policy of requiring a physical examination of employees who had been on
disability leave of absence and it was reasonable for the employer to terminate
Mr. Coyle when Mr. Coyle declined the physical examination arranged by the
employer.

     26.  With regard to the matter of any accommodation of Mr. Coyle's
condition, inasmuch as Mr. Coyle was not handicapped, the employer was under no
duty to make any accommodations for him.  And in any event, the failure of the
employer to accommodate Mr. Coyle's several alternative requests was reasonable
under the circumstances.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Analysis of the Issues, I make
the following Conclusions of Law:

     27.  The division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to and the subject matter of this case.

     28.  Mr. Michael L. Coyle is a person within the meaning of Section
760.02(5), Florida Statutes.

     29.  Lindsay Newspapers, Inc., is an employer within the meaning of Section
760.02(6), Florida Statutes.

     30.  Mr. Michael L. Coyle has failed to establish a prima facie case of
handicap discrimination because he has failed to prove that he is a handicapped
individual within the meaning of Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes.

     31.  Accordingly, the Complaint and Petition For Relief filed by Mr. Coyle
should be DISMISSED.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on all of the foregoing it is RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission
on Human Relations enter a Final Order dismissing the Complaint and the Petition
For Relief filed by Mr. Coyle.

     DONE and ORDERED this 21st day of June, 1984, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                        ___________________________________
                        MICHAEL M. PARRISH
                        Hearing Officer
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        The Oakland Building
                        2009 Apalachee Parkway
                        Tallahassee, Florida  32301
                        (904) 488-9675

                        Filed with the Clerk of the
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        this 21st day of June, 1984.



                             ENDNOTES

1/  Petitioner's Exhibits numbered 5, 11, and 12 were marked for identification,
but were not offered in evidence.

2/  This ultimate finding of fact regarding Mr. Coyle's physical condition is
based on the doctor's reports and on the inference that Mr. Coyle's failure to
visit the company doctor on October 21, 1982, was due to the fact that Mr. Coyle
believed  that the company doctor would find him fit for work.

3/  With regard to Mr. Coyle's argument that in a prior administrative
proceeding he has already been found to be handicapped (See Petitioner Exhibit
8), it must first be noted that Lindsay Newspapers, Inc., was not a party to
that litigation and, therefore, is not bound by that decision by any notions of
res judicata or estoppel by judgment.  Further, in the earlier administrative
litigation the agency opposing Mr. Coyle had the burden of proving that Mr.
Coyle was not handicapped; Mr. Coyle did not have to prove the positive of that
issue.  Finally, and perhaps most importantly, in the prior administrative
litigation the standard of proof placed on the agency was to prove "beyond any
reasonable doubt" that Mr. Coyle was not disabled.  (See Petitioner Exhibit 8,
at p. 5)
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Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303
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                         AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                  COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

MICHAEL L. COYLE,

     Petitioner,

vs.                                 FCHR CASE NO. 83-0056
                                    DOAH CASE NO. 84-0517
LINDSAY NEWSPAPERS, INC.,           FCHR ORDER NO.85-0011

     Respondent.
______________________________/

                   ORDER DISMISSING PETITION FOR
                      RELIEF FROM AN UNLAWFUL
                        EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE

          I. Panel of Commissioners

     The following three Commissioners participated in the disposition of this
matter:

          Commissioner John J. Sulik,
          Panel Chairperson;
          Commissioner Willy A. Bermello; and
          Commissioner Learna Ramsey.

          III.  Appearances

     For Petitioner, Michael L. Coyle:

          Michael L. Coyle, pro se
          2332 Hively Street
          Sarasota, Florida  33581

     For Respondent, Lindsay Newspapers, Inc.:

          Frank J. Holroyd, Jr., Esq.
          1900 Main Street
          Sarasota, Florida  33577

          III Preliminary Matters

     Michael L. Coyle, Petitioner herein, filed a complaint of discrimination
with this Commission pursuant to the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended,
Sections 760.01-.10, Florida Statutes (1983),  1/  alleging that Lindsay
Newspapers, Inc., Respondent herein, unlawfully discriminated against Petitioner
on the basis of handicap (arthritic knee) by terminating him from its employ.



     In accordance with the Commission's rules, the allegations set forth in the
complaint of discrimination were investigated and a report of said investigation
was submitted to the Executive Director.  On January 9, 1983, the Executive
Director issued his Determination finding no reasonable cause to believe that an
unlawful employment practice had occurred in violation of the Human Rights Act
of 1977.  Thereafter, on January 31, 1984, Petitioner filed a Petition for
Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice.

     The petition was referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings for
the conduct of a formal proceeding pursuant to Rule 22T-8.16(1).  The formal
hearing was held in Sarasota, Florida, on May 22, 1984, before Michael M.
Parrish, Division of Administrative Hearings Hearing Officer.  The Hearing
Officer entered a Recommended Order in this matter on June 21, 1984.

     Pursuant to stipulation of the parties, Petitioner entered oral exceptions
2/  to the Hearing Officer's Recommended Order, stating generally that the
Hearing Officer erred in finding (1) that the Petitioner was not handicapped,
and (2) that Respondent was unable to reasonably accommodate Petitioner's
handicapped condition without undue hardship.  Respondent did not file any
response to Petitioner's exceptions.

     Pursuant to notice, oral argument was held on January 19, 1985, in
Tallahassee, Florida, before the aforementioned Panel of Commissioners.  After
oral argument was presented by Petitioner and counsel for Respondent, the Panel
conducted its deliberation of this manner and determined the action to be taken
upon the petition.

              IV.  Rulings on Exceptions/Analysis

     (1) Petitioner excepts to the Hearing Officer's conclusion of law that
Petitioner failed to prove that he is a handicapped individual within the
meaning of Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes.

     In determining the meaning of the term "handicap", the Recommended Order
properly references its ordinary dictionary definition:  "a disadvantage that
makes achievement unusually difficult; esp:  a physical disability that limits
the capacity to work."  The definition of "handicap" applied by the Hearing
Officer is compatible with the common usage of the term as previously adopted by
the Commission:

          Generally 'handicap' connotes a condition
          that prevents normal functioning in some
          way:  'A person with a handicap does not
          enjoy, in some manner, the full and normal
          use of his sensory, mental or physical fac-
          ulties;

Fla. Commission on Human Relations v. The Brevard County Sheriff's Department, 4
FALR 604A, 608A (March 22, 1982), rev'd on other grounds, 429 So.2d 1235 (Fla.
5th DCA 1983)(citation omitted).

     The Hearing Officer concluded that, inasmuch as Petitioner was physically
able to perform all of the duties of his job, the physical discomfort caused by
his knee does not constitute a disabling condition.



     This conclusion is rejected as an incorrect application of law.  The record
shows, and the Hearing Officer found, that the Petitioner's arthritic condition
caused discomfort in his knee which was aggravated by the extended periods of
standing required in his job position.  Physicians' statements received in
evidence recommended that Petitioner minimize weight bearing activity and opined
that a change of job position would be necessary if Petitioner was unable to
avoid the long periods of standing required in his position at that time.  It is
axiomatic that where, as here, a worker is by reason of his physical condition
unable to assume and maintain the required posture to perform the duties of his
job without physical discomfort, that physical condition constitutes a
disadvantage that makes achievement of those job duties unusually difficult and
limits his capacity to work in the mandated posture.  Accord Recommended Order
at 5, Coyle v. Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, DOAH Case No.
82-3019 (entered April 11, 1983).  3/

     The Panel concludes that the Petitioner has shown that he has a handicap
under the meaning of Section 760.10(1)(a).  Accordingly, the Petitioner's
exception is accepted and the pertinent conclusion of the Hearing Officer is
rejected.

     (2) Furthermore, Petitioner excepts to the Hearing Officer's determination
that Respondent was unable to reasonably accommodate Petitioner's handicap
without undue hardship.  The Panel rejects this exception, as the Hearing
Officer's finding is based upon competent, substantial evidence.

                   V. Findings of fact

     Having considered the Recommended Order, the exceptions thereto, and being
particularly mindful of the record in this proceeding, the Panel finds that the
Hearing Officer's findings of fact are supported by competent, substantial
evidence.  The Hearing Officer's findings of fact are hereby adopted.

                   VI.  Conclusions of law

     The Hearing Officer's conclusions of law, as modified above, are a correct
application of law.  The Hearing Officer's conclusions of law, as modified, are
hereby adopted.

                       VII.  Dismissal

     The Hearing Officer's recommendation is adopted and his Recommended Order
is incorporated herein by reference.

     Accordingly, the Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice
and the underlying complaint of discrimination are hereby DISMISSED with
prejudice.

     Petitioner is advised of his right to petition the Florida District Court
of Appeal for review of this Order within 30 days of the date that this Order is
filed with the Clerk of the Commission.  120.68, Fla. Stat., Fla. R. App. P.
9.110(b).

     It is so ORDERED.

     DATED this 7th day of March, 1985

     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS



                           BY:______________________________
                              Commissioner John J. Sulik,
                              Panel Chairperson;
                              Commissioner Willy A. Bermello; and
                              Commissioner Learna Ramsey.

     FILED this 14th day of March 1985, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                           BY:_____________________________
                              Suzann Oltman
                              Clerk of the Commission

                             ENDNOTES

1/ Unless otherwise indicated, all statutory references are to Florida Statutes
(1983) and all rule references are to the Florida Administrative Code.

2/ Petitioner entered his oral exceptions at oral argument  before a panel of
Commissioners at deliberations conducted in Orlando, Florida, on September 14,
1984.  As Petitioner's motion for a continuance of the September deliberations
was  granted, (FCHR Order No. 84-025), the parties stipulated to entry  of the
oral exceptions at the continued deliberations.

3/ In Petitioner's separate claim for vocational rehabilitation benefits, the
DOAH Hearing Officer, in his Recommended Order,  concluded in pertinent part:
          The medical records clearly evidence a chronic
          degenerative joint disease in Coyle's left
          knee.  All of the physicians who examined
          Coyle found this. . . The only issue remaining
          is whether the handicap was a substantial
          handicap to Coyle's employment.  The
          physicians offered an opinion on this; however,
          their opinion is not deemed an expert opinion,
          because this is not a medical determination.
          It was their opinion that Coyle was not
          substantially handicapped because he could
          continue to work if he stayed off his feet.
          The facts also show that Coyle's customary and
          normal employment did not permit Coyle to stay
          off his feet or take periodic breaks during
          the day.  Therefore, the determination of
          whether Coyle is substantially handicapped
          must be judged in terms of whether he can do
          his job, and not whether Coyle can do some
          job in which he does not have to stand
(emphasis in original).



Copies Furnished:

     Michael L. Coyle, Petitioner (C. M. # P 579 390 515)
     Frank J. Holroyd, Jr., Attorney for Respondent
     (C. M. # P 579 390 516)
     Aurelio Durana, Legal Advisor for Commission Panel.
     Administrator of Field Services.
     Honorable Michael M. Parrish, D0AH Hearing Officer.
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